
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

September 25, 2019
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Gross, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, September 25, 2019, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            
James Anderson

 Stephen Libhart

            Bennett Chotiner

 Jim Mann

            Don Geistwhite

 Keith Rodgers

            Jim Gross


 Carolyn Van Newkirk


Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None
Appointment of Nominating Committee:

Mr. Gross announced that Chairman Helsel appointed the following members to the 2020 Nominating Committee:


Mr. Stephen Libhart, Chair


Mr. Don Geistwhite


Ms. Carolyn Van Newkirk

The Nominating Committee will report at the December 4, 2019 Board meeting.

Consent Calendar:
Mr. Gross said there are two items on the Consent Calendar, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the August 28, 2019 Board meeting
2. The Lamar Companies, CXY/Fourth Amendment to Lease

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved. 
Executive Committee:


a)
General Business Insurance:  Mr. Edwards said that this is to award the General Insurance Program Renewal to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, The Graham Co. (TGC) for $475,158.  TGC recommends changing SARAA’s property insurer to Starr with either a $100M ($192,559 premium), or $150M ($235,507 premium) Loss Limit.  The premium is presented for the higher of the two.  Fiduciary liability insurance has been added to the insurance program this year to protect SARAA’s retirement and employee benefit program and management. Overall there is a 30% increase in premiums.  This is caused by the property discussion and increased passenger numbers driving up the Airport Owners and Operators premium.  The $475,158 of premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award the General Insurance Program Renewal for the year September 30, 2019 – September 30, 2020 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, The Graham Co. of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania for $475,158.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  

b)
Workers’ Compensation Insurance:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award the workers’ compensation insurance for the year September 30, 2019 – September 30, 2020 to the Encova Insurance of Columbus, Ohio for $140,361.  Encova Insurance proposed a renewal with a savings of about $12,000 on the annual premium from last year.  In 2018 Brickstreet Insurance Company joined Motorists Mutual in a joint venture to form Encova Insurance.  This will be SARAA’s fifth year with Encova (Brickstreet) and Hoaster Gebhard. The $140,361 premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award the worker’s compensation insurance for the year of September 30, 2019 – September 30, 2020 to the Encova Insurance of Columbus, Ohio for $140,361.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved. 
  c)
Employee Insurance Renewal:   Mr. Edwards reported that the Authority’s employee benefit broker, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Gallagher), has marketed and provided the following quotes for the Authority’s employee benefit program effective October 1, 2019:  
Medical & Prescription Drug Coverage:  Capital Blue Cross initially proposed a 19% increase for medical and prescription drug coverage. Gallagher was directed to obtain quotes from other insurance carriers which resulted in a competing proposal from Highmark Blue Shield.  Capital Blue Cross was given the opportunity to review their proposal which resulted in them providing a revised proposal which included a 4.5% increase. Although it is not the absolute lowest quote received, it is widely accepted that switching health insurance carriers carries a cost of 2-2.5%.  The estimated cost for medical and prescription drug coverage is $1,097,250 (an increase of $47,250).  This recommendation includes no changes to benefit level, design or coverage.  
Dental Coverage:  United Concordia proposed a 0% increase along with a 24-month rate guarantee without any changes to benefit level, design or coverage.  The estimated cost for dental coverage continues to be $74,000/year. It is recommended that SARAA renew with United Concordia to provide dental coverage.  
Vision Coverage:  Davis Vision has proposed a 0% increase for the vision program without any change in benefit level, design or coverage. This program includes an estimated cost of $14,000 per year.  It is recommended that the Authority accept Davis Vision’s proposal for vision coverage with a 0% increase in cost.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that SARAA accept Capital Blue Cross’ proposal which includes a 4.5% increase in premium, that they renew with United Concordia to provide dental coverage with a 0% increase in cost, and that they accept Davis Vision’s proposal for vision coverage with a 0% increase in cost.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Mann and unanimously approved.  
Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Purchase 2020 Police Utility Patrol Vehicle:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one, 2020 Ford Police Utility Patrol Vehicle.  This purchase is available via COSTARS contract in the amount of $45,946.18.  This vehicle will replace a 2003 Ford Police Interceptor Sedan with over 112,000 miles.  Funding for this project will come from the 2019 Capital Project Budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one, 2020 Ford Police Utility Patrol Vehicle including emergency lighting and audible warning equipment, graphics labeling and security partition, in the amount of $45,946.18. The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved. 

b)
Terminal Apron Remarking, HIA:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Airport Design Consultants, Inc. (ADCI) in the amount of $89,000 to develop bid documents and construction administration services to remark the terminal apron aircraft gates at HIA.  SARAA previously had ADCI produce a planning document to identify potential aircraft for all HIA gates.  The plan showed that HIA’s current gate layout is outdated due to changes in aircraft fleets and some gates cannot safely accommodate some aircraft that service HIA.  The design project is broken into two phases.  The first phase is to complete bid documents and specifications to remark Gate B3, B4, B5 and B6.  The second phase is to develop bid documents to remark all remaining gates to meet minimum ADG3 aircraft.  ADCI recently completed a re-marking planning document of the HIA Terminal Apron and is familiar with the site.  Funding for this project will come from the professional services line item in the Engineering Department’s 2019 and 2020 operating budget.     
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract to Airport Design Consultants, Inc. (ADCI) of Ellicott City, Maryland, in the amount of $89,000 to develop bid documents and construction administration services to remark the terminal apron aircraft gates at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  


c)
Tensioned Fabric Structure System—Electrical Services, HIA:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to W.L. Byers Electric, Inc. in the amount of $21,000 to install electrical service to the rigid metal frame building that will house the Granular Activated Carbon (GAC) tanks at HIA.  In response to elevated levels of perflourinated compounds of PFOA and PFOS detected in HIA’s Source Well, SARAA installed two (2) 20,000 gallon GAC tanks to filter raw water from Well 12 at HIA.  In the August 2019 meeting, the Board awarded a contract to construct a rigid metal frame with fabric membrane covering building to house the GAC tanks and to protect the tanks from the weather and freezing temperatures.  A separate contract is needed for electrical service to hook up the lighting a heating for the building.  Two firms submitted bids on September 17, 2019, with W.L. Byers Electric, Inc. being the low bidder.  This project has been included in the water/wastewater department’s operating budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the award of a contract to W.L. Byers Electric, Inc. of Dillsburg, PA in the amount of $21,000 to install electrical service to the rigid metal frame building that will house the Granular Activated Carbon (GAC) tanks at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contracts and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  

d)
Upgrade Radio Communications with Tracking:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of radio hardware and software to enable tracking of SARAA communication radios within all levels of the terminal building facility. The total cost of the equipment, installation and software is $37,141.13.  In 2018, a deficiency in our radio system was exposed following a medical concern causing a fall by a second shift worker.  Following the activation of his radio’s emergency button, neither the worker nor his radio could be located in the basement area of the terminal building. To correct this condition, the handheld radios needed to be upgraded to a model that includes Bluetooth communications capabilities.  The tracking system can be expanded in the future to also track vehicle radios equipped with GPS technology.  Funding for this project was approved as part of the 2019 Capital Improvement Program.  The equipment is available for purchase via the PA-COSTARS Contract.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Anderson that the Board approve the purchase of radio hardware and software to enable tracking of SARAA communication radios within all levels of the terminal building facility.  The hardware and software will work in conjunction with the new handheld radios upgraded in 2018.  The total cost of the equipment, installation and software is $37,141.13.    The motion was seconded by Mr. Mann and unanimously approved.


e)
Gettysburg Operating Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with DB Services (or related entity) for use of the hangar to perform aircraft maintenance at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  SARAA has been approached by Dan Blouch, an A&P mechanic with military aircraft experience, regarding the formation of a business at GRA.  He is interested in helping to restore aircraft services to the airport.  SARAA is proposing the following terms:
Term:  Month to month

Facility:  Use of the main hangar facility in “as-is” condition
Permitted activity:  General aircraft maintenance

Rent:  No fixed rent.  Mr. Blouch will reimburse SARAA for all utilities.  Any commercial activity will be subject to 3.5% of gross revenues as rent to SARAA.  

Insurance and Licenses:  The business will be required to carry $1MM aircraft liability, $2MM Aviation General Liability, workers comp, $1MM pollution liability, and hangar keepers liability.  

The final agreement will be reviewed by SARAA counsel. 

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with DB Services (or related entity) for use of the hangar to perform aircraft maintenance at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  


f)  
Purchase Airport Operations Vehicle:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to 

approve the purchase of one 2019 Chevrolet Tahoe SUV vehicle for use by the HIA Fire 


Department.  The cost will be $36,500 plus communications and lighting installation 


estimated at approximately $3,000.  The total cost will be $39,500.  The current Fire 


Department SUV is used by the Fire Chief to travel to all SARAA airports for fire safety 


inspections, by firefighters for perimeter checks at HIA, and for travel related to training.


The SSV is a special service type vehicle that is built for rugged use and includes the


Additional wiring for lighting required for emergency service.  This vehicle will also 


serve as a command vehicle for emergency services if it is needed.  Communication


radios and required lighting will be installed for fire service and airfield compliance.  


Funding for this project will be from the 2019 Capital Budget.


Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the purchase of one 



2019 Chevrolet Tahoe SSV 4x4 SUV vehicle for use by the HIA Fire Department.  The 

cost will be $36,500 plus communications and lighting installation estimated at approximately $3,000.  The total cost will be $39,500.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  

g)
Purchase Wheel Loader and Attachment, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one Wheel Loader and one set of Lifting Forks for use by the HIA Airfield Maintenance Department. The current wheeled loaders are a 1992 John Deere and a 1995 Case which are leftovers from PennDOT.  The replacement vehicle will include a 3.0 cubic-yard scoop bucket, 72” construction lifting forks, and a mounted spare wheel and tire.  This project will be funded from the SARAA Capital Budget and is available in the 2019 calendar year. The loader is available via state contract at a cost of $150,500.
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the purchase of one Wheel Loader and one set of Lifting Forks for use by the HIA Airfield Maintenance Department at a cost of $150,500.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved. 

h)
Emergency Well-Head Treatment (Heat Trace), HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of an emergency contract to Edwards Electric & Telecom in an amount of $24,970 to install electric heat trace pipe insulation to protect piping for the emergency treatment equipment at Well #12 at HIA. The above ground exposed piping for the system needs to be protected with electric heat trace and insulation to prevent freezing during the winter.  Since the work must be accomplished before the system is placed into operation, the award of an emergency contract is recommended.  Three contractors provided quotes with Edwards Electric & Telcom being the low quote.  The cost of this construction work was included in a line item within the 2019 budget for the Water and Wastewater Department.  Mr. Winfield said that this is considered an emergency contract because the timing is critical in order to protect the piping from freezing during the winter.  
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Chotiner that the Board approve the award of an emergency contract to Edwards Electric & Telecom, Inc. of Stevens, Pennsylvania in an amount of $24,970 to install electric heat trace pipe insulation to protect piping for the emergency treatment equipment at Well #12 at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved. 
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (August 2019):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $20 million vs. the $19.5 million budgeted, or 4.8% ahead of budget.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $12.3 million vs. the budgeted amount of $11.9 million, or 3.3% over budget, attributable to winter operations.  Net Operating Revenue was $8.1 million. After subtracting out the non-operating items which include principal and interest on the debt service, the Variance to Budget is $1.8 million.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.83%, compared to the budgeted amount of 1.53.   For year-to-date 2019, Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales is up 16.4% vs last year.  HMS Host is up 19.2%, and the Best Buy Vending (Zoom System) continues to do well.  Total Car Rental Sales were up $8.9% year-to-date.  SARAA will be opening Car Rental bids later this week and this will be presented at the October meeting. Total Variable Revenue was $12.6 million, or up 6.1% year-to-date. The CPE is down from $15.90 to $13.49 year-to-date.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, the amount due in the over 30 to 59 day category is negative.   
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Runway Rehabilitation, HIA:   A substantial completion inspection was held on Thursday, September 19th.  There are a few punch list items that the contractor will be completing/correcting before the end of September.   
Air National Guard Base Parking Lot, HIA:  The contractor has completed paving and stripping of the new parking lot. The contractor has installed new permanent fencing.  They have also installed new high voltage electrical switch gear which services the National Guard installation.  This project is expected to be substantially complete in early October.
Airport Drive Rehabilitation, HIA: This project is about 70% complete.  The contractor is currently working on rehabilitation and reconstruction of the eastern portion of the roadway.  The project is expected to be substantially complete by the end of October. There will be a roadway closure this Friday from midnight to 4:00 a.m. This will not impact operations.
Rehabilitate Flood Dike:   A contract was awarded to KC Construction on September 4th.  A preconstruction meeting has been scheduled for October 16, 2019.    
FAA Grant Applications:  SARAA received all of the 2019 FAA grants for which it applied.  Also, the Airport Authority was awarded a $1.4 million dollar grant from the Bureau of Aviation under the Transportation Assistance Program to be used for Phase II of the Airport Drive Project.  Staff is hoping to use this money for the demolition of Building 26 and 96.  This would allow staff to proceed with the realignment of Third Street and also with the expansion of the Cargo Apron and development of the cargo complex.

c)
Enplanement Report:  Total Passengers are up 17.0% vs. YTD 2018.  Departing Seat Capacity is up 9.4%.   Departing Load Factor is strong at 87%.  Air Cargo (tons) and landed Weight are both up.  Most of the increase in activity is attributed to American Airlines, Allegiant and Frontier, which have generated 90% of the increased traffic in 2019.  American Airlines has returned mainline service to Charlotte.  The Dallas-Ft. Worth service is off to a strong start. MDT YTD operations total 31,320, which is down 7.5% vs. YTD 2018.  CXY operations YTD totaled 16,448, up 9.5% vs. YTD 2018.  HIA parking revenues are at an all-time high. The rates have not changed since January 2015.  The garage rate is $20 per day and the Long Term lot is $9.50 per day.  2018 was a record year for parking revenue at $7.9 M.  The budget for 2019 is $8.3 million.  Staff is anticipating parking revenues may reach $8.7 to $8.9 million.  The average departing passenger generates $11.92 in parking revenue at HIA, down 6% since early 2016.  Garage revenue per enplaned passenger is down 1.3% since January 2016.  Long term revenue per enplaned passenger is down 13% since January 2016, attributable to Uber and Lyft.  HIA has off-site parking competition.  Many users are leisure travelers using area travel agencies.  HIA receives 10% of this revenue.  Off-site parking revenue is about $.99 per enplaned passenger.  Per enplaned revenue is off 6% as well over past three years.       
Marketing News:

· There was a training event on September 7th for the Susquehanna Service Dogs.  More than 70 dogs were in attendance.  A special thanks to Allegiant for the use of their aircraft during this training.  

· There is a $50,000 fall advertising campaign to begin in October to advertise Orlando, Nashville, and Sarasota service, and the Real ID requirement.  
· The full-scale emergency drill was held on Saturday, September 21st from 9:00 a.m. until noon and was a successful event.
· The Legislative Luncheon was held on September 23, 2019.
· Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller will be attending the Allegiant conference in Las Vegas beginning on September 30.

HIA Business Development Programs:

· Susquehanna Club/Flyer Rewards Program:  This is available for travelers who fly 25K miles per year or more on an airline serving HIA.  The traveler can earn Flyer Rewards dollars for use at airport vendors.  It provides business travel data used for route development.  There are currently more than 3,300 active members in the Flyer Reward Program.  

· Xpress Park Program:  This is an Easy In and Easy Out access card, linked to a credit card of choice.  If a customer parks more than 96 hours in garage, the rate drops to $15/day.  There are more than 600 passengers enrolled in the Xpress Park.
· Thanks Again Program:  This is a nationwide rewards program.  The customer links their credit card to a Thanks Again account and they receive a point for every dollar spent at an affiliated airport vendor.  Points turn into airline miles, hotel points, Uber gift cards, etc.  There are 600 members in the Central PA region.  There is an average of 71 transactions at HIA per month, with an average transaction of $31.  

· HIA Donation Station:  This is set up at the security checkpoint for passengers to put spare change in.  Charities donated to include the Central PA Food Bank, the Salvation Army of Harrisburg Region, and the PA Wounded Warriors.  HIA passengers have helped donate over $1,450 to local charities.
Airport Opportunity:  Mr. Edwards reported that Mr. Helsel was contacted by a friend about an opportunity for the airport to bring the Canadian Snow Birds to HIA for a “practice” sometime in May, 2020.  Their time in the air would be about 30 to 45 minutes.  This would be a media event.  The Board members were supportive of this event.  

Make-a-Wish:  Mr. Edwards said that SARAA donated $500 to Make-a-Wish, and he shared the thank you letter that Make-a-Wish sent to him.

Board Member Comments:

Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk said that things are looking great for aviation.  
Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson said it was a great month and thanked staff for their efforts.
Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross thanked the Board members for attending the meeting.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, October 30, 2019, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Gross adjourned the meeting at 9:05 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer


PAGE  
6

